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[10.03 am] THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, counsel? 

 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, Chief Commissioner, this is the final of the seven matters for 
Vanimo.    Vanimo/Jaya and One-Uni Development.  The SABL held by these two 
entities.  That will be the final matter of – final inquiry matter for the Vanimo leg 
of this Commission of Inquiry’s business.  Recapping yesterday the hearings into 
Ainbai-Elis has been wrapped up.  There will be government, departmental 
witnesses and company representatives called in that case in Port Moresby.  That is 
now matters of record.  To commence hearings today in this matter witness Mr 
Bruno Tanfa former lands district director, I think, provincial representative part of 10	  
the land investigation team.  There will be other people including Mr Pepi Kimas 
and Simon Malu called in Port Moresby to complete the inquiry process and 
verification process of the land investigation report.  The first witness as we have – 
as it has been our practice to commence inquiries with the calling of the blunt and 
investigation or person involved in the land investigation process from the Lands 
Department and we will continue with that practice and we call witness Bruno 
Tanfa.  He is under oath, he has given evidence in relation to other matters and he 
will proceed.  
 
 20	  
BRUNO CHILONG TANFA, recalled: 
 
XN:  MR PUPAKA 
 
Q: Mr Tanfa, good morning. 
 
A: Yes, morning, your Honour. 
 
Q: You, for the record, were part of the team that investigated or conducted the 

land investigation process for the purposes of issuing SABL to Vanimo Jaya 30	  
and One-Uni? 

 
A: Yes, your Honour, but before I proceed I wish to give my sincere apology 

this morning for coming late into these proceedings because I live in the 
village and I get a PMV to come into town.  Sorry, for this. 

 
Q: Yes, that is noted, but for the record too that we almost started late.  We 

were not exactly early ourselves so for one reason or another those are 
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within the unavoidable consequences of being engaged in things like this so 
it is all acceptable.  Yes, so were you part of the investigation team? 

 
A: Yes, actually I was not at the field, but I was given the task to verify all 

those – the …………….the reports were done by another officer on my 
behalf. 

 
Q: Who would that be? 
 
A: One of our lands officers. 10	  
 
Q: Would that have been someone from here or Port Moresby? 
 
A: Yes, from the office here. 
 
Q: Would you recall the name? 
 
A: For these purposes I do not think I – it would be inadequate because I was 

the one that gave him the task to do and that person did it on my behalf as a 
lands officer. 20	  

 
THE CHAIRMAN:  So who is that?  Who is that lands officer? 
 
A: He is Mr Bras Nekial. 
 
Q: What is his name? 
 
A: Bras Nekial. 
 
Q: Bras Nekial, is it? 30	  
 
A: Yes. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  That is spelt? 
 
A: B-r-a-s. 
 
Q: B-r-a-s. 
 
A: N-e-k-i-a-l. 40	  
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Q: N-e-k-i-a-l? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: And you verified the- - - 
 
A: As the provincial lands officer. 
 
Q: So, let us confirm, please for the record, officer prepares the land 

investigation you as the oversight person verifies the report that was the 10	  
message to the inquiry in another case in relation to yesterday’s Ainbai-Elis 
Holdings case yesterday by Mr – the current land director in the province.  
That the oversight person, lands director verified the report in preparation 
for sign off by the provincial administrator.  That seems to have been the 
practice in most of the SABLs, for the record, chief commissioner.  Yes, so 
would you like to, in your own words, tell us what you did with the report 
that was prepared by Mr Nekial? 

 
A: The officer assigned to do the work had actually visited the village sites and 

had an audience with all the landowners concerned. 20	  
 

[10.10 am] That included the team of landowners themselves too. 
 

Q: So you were satisfied? 
 
A: I was satisfied with the report and I presented the report to my boss at that 

time, the PA, the former Provincial Administrator. 
 
Q: Yes, thank you.  For the record, let me take you through the process again so 

that – and it seems to record chief commissioner if depending on the 30	  
evidence of those going against the project we have got a long list of 
witnesses from the landowner groups of the SABL area, depending on what 
they say in relation to the land investigation report, we may need to reassess 
the possibility of calling the actual preparer and author of the land 
investigation report.  But I would like to take the witness through the various 
stages so that we at least clarify that in relation to what he did.  So part of 
the- - - 

 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Of that report, sorry, you want to take him through the land 
investigation report. 40	  
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MR PUPAKA:  The process, the junctures, the various components of the process 
which constitutes what called the land investigation process.  The report is the 
wholesome report that is authenticated in the verification stage and it is signed off 
in the shape and form of a certificate of alienability, but in the land investigation 
process there are steps which constitutes that hold, the process and the process is 
one thing, for the record, will be one thing is some of that constituents or 
components of the process is not complete and I specifically refer to the – 
traversing the boundaries meaning walking around the boundaries of the proposed 
SABL area.  Talking with and having public hearings with the people to accept and 10	  
obtain the informed concerned and the moodiness of acceptance of informed 
concerned has been in this inquiry has learned two ways of obtaining it.  One, a 
direct indication by way of signature and by way of personal representation by 
everybody or secondly it is by agency agreement meaning representatives in this 
case often is the case ILG representatives do that and that is the obtaining of the – 
informed concern of the landowners and then of course and then of course another 
vital component of the process is verification and statement by neighbouring tribes 
or landowners of neighbouring areas, adjacent areas who are attached to the fact 
that the proposed project area or the SABL area does not infringe their territory 
boundaries.  And the recommendation would – the report proper would indicate the 20	  
number of years for which SABL would it be granted, the project, preferred 
projects and whether it is to be an outright sale or in this case lease, that is why you 
have these options lease and purchase and outright sale.  Outright sale is a legacy 
as we had initially or yesterday particularly from the current district land director 
that it is a legacy from previous practices, colonial practices including.  So, that is, 
all of that chief commissioner is for the record.  By the way, Mr Tanfa, you agree 
that that is a brief outline of what happens? 
 
A: Yes. 
 30	  
Q: Yes, so all those steps, could you indicate for the record whether you are 

satisfied that people’s informed consent was obtained and in this case which 
one of the two direct indication by the people themselves individually or 
through agency agreement? 

 
A: This was, as for my learned colleague the reports were done in their 

presence and there were no dispute at the time of the investigations.  All 
these were recorded in the document, land investigation report.  This project 
took about 15 years to actually get the reports done and the project itself was 
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handled by a decision of the NEC.  So, the lands team with the support of 
the landowners we conducted the land investigation reports. 

 
Q: So that is the NEC initiative that took 15 years to materialize? 
 
A: Yes, about 15 to 16 years. 
 
Q: So you are satisfied that the landowner consent was obtained and given 

freely in what ways?  In direct registration by individuals, all of the 
individual included in the SABL area or through agency agreement? 10	  

 
A: That was through the agency agreement and also by word of mouth.  

Because the awareness or the  -  I think the awareness of the project was 
going on for some 15 to 16 years. 

 
Q: Yes, all right.  So, were you satisfied that there were any disputes in relation 

to boundaries with neighbouring people? 
 
A: Because the project was going on for some – the talk was going for some 15 

years, I presume there may be some disputes, but these disputes were dealt 20	  
according to the Land Dispute Settlement Act and that was through the  
Aitape Lumi District office in Aitape.   

 
Q: All right, so you presume there was no dispute?  Would you – given that this 

project had been canvassed and been on the drawing board for 15 years.  
What about walking of boundaries?  How were you satisfied that they had 
walked the length and breadth of the project area? 

 
A: Like the other projects this area also covers adverse area of land and not 

much of the project area is connected by road meaning much of the villages 30	  
are quite connected by road so walking of the lands and walking of the 
boundary I believe this was done by my colleague who actually conducted 
the investigation with the landowners themselves. 

 
Q: So you relied on people’s say so he could not have walked the boundaries, 

what do you say? 
 
A: No, sir I believe much of this may have been done physically. 
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Q: All right.  At that time, did you have any reason to believe that all the people 
– not everyone in the project area had given their free hand and voluntary 
consent to the project?  Was there any reason at all for you to believe that 
there may be some people who do not quite – are not quite sold on the idea? 

 
A: No. 
 
Q: You thought- - - 
 
A: Should they be then we may have not lodged this land investigation reports 10	  

at the first place. 
 

[10.20 am] Q: So, what did you do after deciding or having reached a conclusion that the 
land investigation was in order? 

 
A: After field work is conducted we normally get the contentions of those 

landowners in terms of this and then the reports are submitted at the lands 
office in Waigani after the certification of our provincial administrator. 

 
Q: Yes.  So, immediately prior to that, what did you do with the report?  You 20	  

get the report verify it to be in order or correct in accordance with the 
suggested or accepted practice and then you take it to your administrator, do 
you not? 

 
A: Yes, of course. 
 
Q: For the administrator to sign off on the certificate of alienability? 
 
A: Yes. 
 30	  
Q: Let me just clarify this with you.  How much was the land investigation 

persons Mr Nekial’s preferred recommendation?  How long was the lease to 
be, 99 years? 

 
A: As we said- - - 
 
Q: You cannot recall that? 
 
A: Yes, there is no specific term of years, but that would depend on the 

investigation officer’s view.   40	  
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Q: Yes, so what was his view?  99 years, 50 years or you cannot recall? 
 
A: No, I cannot. 
 
Q: You cannot. 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: All right, have a look at this, this is a sample of – I will just have a look at – 10	  

have a look at this, is it one of the investigation – whilst the witness is 
looking at that, chief commissioner, there is not a lot of variation, but the 
forms do have variations from SABL to SABL depending on which officer 
is involved and depending on whether they are using recently designed 
forms or whether they are using forms that go back some years in – and that 
have been utilized for purpose of direct purchase so there is some variations 
in the formats as well.  We might as well note that for the record.  Witness, 
is it the report that you verified or is it part of a report of the land 
investigation in this matter that you verified? 

 20	  
A: Yes. 
 
Q: All right, that is already part of the records for the purposes of opening 

statements.  Perhaps, at this juncture, I recollect my thoughts while chief 
commissioner and counsel may take the witness through that line of 
questioning, yes. 

 
 
XN:  MS PEIPUL 
 30	  
Q: I just have one question.  If I can show you this, if you can just.  I will just 

show this to – the land investigation reports and you will note in the part that 
indicates the number of years to the lease out there is a variation between 33 
years and 99 years.  You see on one report it says 33, there is a 99, but that is 
crossed out and then 33 is put.  And the other one there is 33 originally that 
is crossed out and then 99 is put.  So can you just explain why there would 
be that variation between different land investigation reports? 

 
A: Yes, at this time the landowners represented the lease be 99 years. 
 40	  
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Q: Okay. 
A: That is why we did the variations. 
 
Q: Yes.  Well, I am just wondering because originally it is 33 in one of them 

and then it has been crossed out and then I think you must have put your 
signature on it, you can confirm that is your signature?  Where you have 
crossed out the 33 and you put 99 years.   

 
A: But I have not included this one.  I must have missed the- - - 
 10	  
Q: Yes.  Yes, I am just wondering because although you are saying that the 

landowners want the 99 years, you can see that in the other land 
investigation report the 33 has been crossed out and then 99 years has been 
put it.  So, I am just wondering like what your explanation would be for 
that? 

 
A: This, as I have said, a lot of it is this, it is at the request of the landowners 

themselves. 
 
Q: So the landowner is saying no I do not want to lease it out for 99 years, it 20	  

must be 33 years.  So then on the other side there are some that are saying no 
not 33 years, 99 years.  So that is what you are saying, it is the landowner 
that the land investigation officer has spoken to and their representatives or 
their clan leaders or ILG chairmen’s say we want it for 99 years or we want 
it for 33 years? Okay, but I am just wondering why there has been a crossing 
out that is the thing, because it seems like it has been crossed out later after 
the landowners have been spoken to.  So you are unable to give me a reason 
as to why because if they were being spoken to initially they said I want to at 
least out for a certain number of years that should be the original and it 
should not be crossed out.  So I am just wondering why it would be crossed 30	  
out. 

 
A: Your Honour, the land investigation report has to be fitting but then – during 

this time.  So what we write here if we make some alterations we must cross 
it out and may be pre………..so this has to be on the record.   

 
Q: But are you telling me that it would only be crossed out if the landowner 

were consulted with.  It is not an individual at the lands office later on 
saying oh no it should not be that, it should be and then crossing it out? 

 40	  



SABL52-‐Numapo	  	  	  24/11/2011	   10	  
	  

A: This was, this was the guy on the field. 
 
Q: Okay.  And so the guy on the field is the one who is initially he may have 

spoken to the landowners they said 33 years but then they changed their 
mind again and then they – okay, I just wanted to clarify that.  Okay, that is 
fine, thank you. 

 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, witness has a look at this.  I need to clarify two things 
with you in relation to that one.   First of all that letter indicates, that is a letter that 
you wrote to Vanimo Jaya managing director.   10	  
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Now, first of all that indicates that you did the – you and Mr Malu divided 

the land investigation processes.  There is a reference to 51 on your part and 
51 on the part of Simon Malu so I am thinking the 102 would be the number 
of groups that you needed to interview? 

 
A: The total of ILGs down here ……………51.  All these were done by me, I 

did the certifications and then- - - 20	  
 
Q: Yes, a figure of 51 which part is the one that you did and Simon Malu would 

have done another 51? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: All right, so between the two of you, you covered all the ILGs.  I am just 

trying to work out where Nekial came in? 
 
A: Bras was the officer that – who absolutely did the work for our office here.   30	  
 
Q: What was he, lands officer? 
 
A: He is a lands officer too. 
 
Q: Provincial lands? 
 
A: Yes. 
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Q: All right, so in that report or in that letter you wrote to the managing director 
you are not acknowledging Bras Nekial’s input you are saying, you are 
working on 51 which is yourself. 

 
[10.30 am] Q: So, I am inclined to think either you did it and you have a lot more to tell us 

in relation to what happened on the ground or otherwise you wrote that letter 
and represented a story that never actually was? 

 
A: No, your Honour, this land title is to tell the company that the work has been 

done.   10	  
 
Q: Mr Tanfa, I am just trying to work out who actually compiled the land 

investigation report so that we will verify that with the person who actually 
did that.  In that letter you are saying you did it, not Bras Nekial you did not 
mention his name? 

 
A: Yes, that is right. 
 
Q: So you did it, not him? 
 20	  
A: He actually did the work for me. 
 
Q: All right, so the idea is that that letter is not exactly representative of what 

took place. That is for the record.  On the other hand you are asking for fees 
from this general manager.  What are those for, you are a serving public 
servant?  

 
A: Actually, the company requested us to progress some cost fees so that we 

can complete the work. 
 30	  
Q: Well, you say you put it in your bank account? 
 
A: No. 
 
Q: Well, that is what the letter says unless I do not know how to speak English? 
 
A: Of course, we have – we have been given our what, but there were no fees 

given to us till today. 
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Q: Well, given no fees given to yourself and the fact that you asked for fees is – 
they are not wanting the same thing, you asked for money of Mr Deckwalen 
when you are a public servant? 

 
A: Sir, during our time of work here our office at that time has we were not able 

to do – get the paper work meaning we were not able to do the photocopies 
of the reports that we would take down to the field.   

 
THE CHAIRMAN:  What was the fees?  What was the amount of the fee he 
requested for? 10	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  That is five thousand something. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  And what was it for? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Well, that is what I am trying to get out of the witness. 
 
A: Sir, for record too, we have not actually received this money. 
 
Q: All right, it is kind of uncomfortable for the whole lot of us, but I need to 20	  

stress this.  When a land investigator asks for financial assistance or for 
money or whatever in relation to executing visual functions particularly 
when there is Chew Pang Heng he seems to be the general manager of 
Vanimo Jaya inference the only inference out of this is that you are working 
for the bloke.  He will buy you, he will buy results from you meaning he 
wants a land investigation report that is completely to his liking.  All right, I 
am just saying all of that aloud I do not want, you know, we get the 
uncomfortable part out of the way and so here it is you ask for me money so 
that was the second thing, that is the second thing that I need to clarify with 
you and your answer is that you did not get any money, but it is on record 30	  
that you ask for money from this guy and the fact that you may have agreed 
or the unsaid inferences that are to be drawn from it are matters of – matters 
that are available to the commissioners.  That will depend very much on 
whether land investigation was done fairly and on the merits and not for the 
benefit of the person requesting it which is one Chew Pang Heng.  Have you 
got anything to say to that? 

A: No, sir. 
 
Q: All right, for the record presumably because the letter also asks Mr Chew 

Pang Heng to contact yourself and Mr Simon Malu our friend Malu was also 40	  
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aware of these arrangements for finances to be paid.  He could have given 
his number, he could have given his name or it does seem like you did that 
for purposes of that bloke verifying so you were in it together with Malu.   

 
A: Yes, that is correct. 
 
Q: Chief Commissioner we need to question Malu with that in mind.  The 

answer is yes.  I have no further questions for the witness.   
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I have got no questions to ask at this stage because I see 10	  
that he said his role was only limited only to verifying the report.  That was the 
land investigation report that was put together by Bras Nekial.  For that reason I do 
not have any particular question to ask him.  All right, we will stand him down if 
you are done with him? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Counsel?  You do not.  All right, in accordance with our practices 
I need to remind you that you are under oath you probably may be needed to verify 
particularly that we will be talking to the other officer involved Mr Malu so the 
land investigation inquiry is not complete.  We may need to call yourself in 
whatever way whether here or Port Moresby depending on whether the 20	  
Commission is able to meet cost that this is a legitimate cost by the way that they 
can get it.  So you stand by, you stay and I request on behalf of the Commission of 
Inquiry that you allow yourself to and avail yourself to cooperate with.  And in 
having said that this are necessary we do have to ascertain things years after events 
happened and some of the things are said or done in context at the time when they 
are done or said and I really have no idea how and why you have to write letters 
like this and I am sure there was a reason for it.  Like I said that is from my 
personal stand point not the commissioner’s view point.  So I have to do my job as 
much as you did yours and you are now doing and I hope you understand these 
things. 30	  
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Thank you for coming. 
 
 
THE WITNESS WITHDREW 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All right, thank you.  Okay, who is the other witness you got 
for this morning, counsel? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Chief Commissioner the continuation of this inquiry will be the 
calling, the line of inquiry in relation to the land investigation report will be the 
calling of Mr Pepi Kimas and Simon Malu.  Simon Malu has suddenly become a 
must call witness.  The next person on the line on the line of witnesses to be called 
today is chairman of, we will be calling the developers representatives at some 
stage.  We really need to call the chairman of One-Uni Development Limited that 
is Mr Ignas Aro.   10	  
 

 [10.39 am] IGNAS ARO, sworn: 
 
XN:  MR PUPAKA 
 
Q: Mr Aro, you prefer English or Pidgin? 
 
A: English. 
 
Q: English.  All right, good.  Could you pronounce your name as we wish to 20	  

have it pronounced for the records and spell it if you can? 
 
A: My name is Ignas Aro.  It is spelt I-g-n-a-s A-r-o.  
 
Q: All right, good, confirm for the record you are chairman of One-Uni 

Development Limited? 
 
A: That is correct. 
 
Q: And also confirm that it is the landowner company that is in partnership with 30	  

Vanimo Jaya as a developer? 
 
A: That is correct. 
 
Q: Over portion yes 248 C? 
 
A:  That is correct. 
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Q: What is the project that is – how do you – what is the name of the project 
that is now taking place in portion 48 or 248 C?  What is the name of the 
project again? 

 
A: The name of the project currently operating is now called Aitape West Palm 

Oil Estate. 
 
Q: Aitape? 
 
A: Aitape West Palm Oil. 10	  
 
Q: Aitape West Palm Oil? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: That is the project?  Name of the project? 
 
A: That is correct. 
 
Q: All right, we do understand the Aitape West Palm or Aitape West Palm Oil 20	  

has substantially commenced and it is now in the midst, it is in mid stride in 
the planting stages? 

 
A: That is correct.  The project had commenced it is now in the third to fourth 

year in operation and we have commenced planting.   
 
Q: Yes. 
 
A: We have so far had almost one million natural plant on the field and- - - 
 30	  
Q: That is transplant? 
 
A: For transplanting. 
 
Q: Okay, not yet transplanting? 
 
A: Not yet, some have been- - - 
Q: Transplanted.  Now, how many trees have been transplanted? 
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A: 200,000 trees have been transplanted.  Yes, and the clearance of 1150,000 
hectares had taken place for planting. 

 
Q: That is clear felling and clearing? 
 
A: Clear felling. 
 
Q: Complete clearance? 
 
A: Complete clearance and the plants had been planted because – we have some 10	  

plants bearing fruit already. 
 
Q: How many, how old would these trees be? 
 
A: They would be three years old. 
 
Q: So they start bearing at around three years old? 
 
A: They start bearing at the first stage. 
 20	  
Q: All right. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Sorry, counsel can I ask a question? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  The name of the project is Aitape West Palm Oil, is that 
correct? 
 
A: That is right. 30	  
 
Q: Well, what about Aitape West Agro Forest Project? 
 
A: That is the – the idea is the Aitape West Palm Oil, but it was – because it 

was one of the Agro – West Agro is still the same. 
 
Q: It is still the same name, is it? 
 
A: That is right. 
 40	  
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Q: Aitape West Agro Forest and Aitape West Palm Oil is still the same thing, is 
it? 

 
A: Yes under the IPA or whatever is under the Aitape West Palm Oil, that is the 

joint- - - 
 
Q: Sorry under IPA it is Aitape West Agro Forest Project. 
 
A: That is right. 
 10	  
Q: So that is the name? 
 
A: No, I have to confirm for you. 
 
Q: Have you got the paper there? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: All right, we will come to that later. 
 20	  
A: I will confirm in the- - -. 
 
Q: Okay, no worries that is good, okay.  Yes? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  So, you – is there any logging taking place? 
 
A: Yes, there is logging that is normal.  This is actually a project.  Logging does 

not take precedent over the project because we have been controlled.  We 
are going by the HA conditions, we log, we clear, fell and we plant.  We do 
not do pure logging, we are not a logging whatever industry or whatever. 30	  

 
Q: Okay.  So, all right, and One-Uni Development Corporation that is the name 

of the landowner company? 
 
A: That is correct. 
 
Q: Corporation Limited or just One-Uni Development Corporation? 
 
A: Limited. 
 40	  
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Q: Limited.  All right, how is it – the ownership structure?  Board members and 
shareholding structure, how is it?  Who are the shareholders? 

 
A: The shareholders are the landowners through the board of directors we have.  

I have the structure document to be amended.  I have – like we have the 
percentage …………..with the developer.  They have a certain and then a 
certain percentage which is divided between the landowners. 

 
Q: I am actually talking about your company structure, but never mind we will 

come to the development agreement shortly.  All right, let me just want to – 10	  
I just want to clear this with you.  You obtained the SABL as title to portion 
248 C that is for 99 years on 19 July 2006.  That is from official records so 
you do not have to – well, what I want to clarify with you is that was a joint 
title, was it not? 

 
A: That is right, that is correct. 
 
Q: And then about 10 months after you got the title you transferred the 

ownership to Vanimo Jaya or One-Uni considered its part of the share of the 
title and allowed Vanimo Jaya to become a full owner of the SABL.  Why 20	  
did you do that? 

 
A: That is a confusion it is not a – we are in the process of transferring the title 

to the Aitape West Palm Oil not to Vanimo Jaya. 
 
Q: You did not intend to do that? 
 
A: No. 
 
Q: Well, Mr Chairman I can tell you that Vanimo Jaya owns the title.  That is 30	  

going by land record? 
 
A: Well, that is – that is what I – I have just raised a concern and we are in the 

process of – we voted Aitape Palm Oil …………….I assured the 
Commission that we will- - - 

 
Q: For the record chief commissioner the chairman has indicated that – the 

witness has indicated that they are trying to change that into something 
whatever it is is not being said. 

 40	  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  So who are the directors of Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: Your Worship I would peruse in the exhibit that you will have on file 

because I cannot read the – I have the …………..of the directors here. 
 
Q: You got the files? 
 
A: I have got the files here. 
 
Q: Yes. 10	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, so you said you have – chief commissioner, are you done? 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, so Mr Aro you said you have a development agreement 
with Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: Yes. 
 20	  

[10.50 am] Q: Have you got a copy of that?  You got a copy of that?  We will ask the same 
– if there is any probably the company representative might give us one? 

 
A: I do not have a copy right here with me, but it can be obtained in Moresby.  I 

only have the other reports of the – compliance reports and all these with 
me. 

 
Q: You do not have a copy of the – let me put it in another way.  How is One-

Uni functional?  Does it have a structure, does it have a general manager? 
 30	  
A: Yes, it is a landowner group.  We are in the process of arranging the 

administrative staff, the support staff to the landowner and then we have our 
own staffing apart from Vanimo Jaya which is a developer.  Right now I 
have 13 board of directors representing all the villages within the ILGs. 

 
Q: So there is no managing director for One-Uni? 
 
A: No. 
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Q: So presumably when there is no managing director anybody else down the 
line does not exist so it is a non-functional company? 

 
A: It is functional, but we have to reorganise the office staff.  
 
Q: Mr Aro, a company cannot function without someone being a managing 

director.  It has not begun to come alive as yet.  So you do not – so it will be 
– I presume you have no offices or anything like that? 

 
A: Not yet, not as yet. 10	  
 
Q: And you do not have the development agreement? 
 
A: We do have. 
 
Q: You do not have a copy with you now? 
 
A: I do not have it right here with me. 
 
Q: I do not think we have a copy.  That is- - -  20	  
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  The development agreement between Vanimo Jaya and One-
Uni.  Is that the one you are looking for? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes.  That will tell Mr Aro and his people exactly what they are 
getting out of the deal.   
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  What about the agriculture plan?  They have got one in place.  
The agriculture plan. 
 30	  
MR PUPAKA:  The witness says they have one in place, but he has not got a copy 
and we do not have a copy so it may or may not have been submitted.  I just want 
to know how much they are getting out of the deal. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, you got any development agreement between One-Uni 
and Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: We have a memorandum of agreement that is basically to keep the Agro- - - 
 
Q: Have you got a copy there?  You got a copy there with you? 40	  
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A: Yes, it is right here in the exhibit. 
 
Q: Okay, counsel I suggest we might have to see some of the documents that he 

is coming with.  That will assist us to understand some of the things that he 
is saying.   

 
MR PUPAKA:  Sorry, what was the question again? 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  He said they have got a MOA or MOU in place of the 10	  
development agreement between One-Uni and Vanimo Jaya.  So he has got some 
documentation there that may be of some interest to us.  Let us have a look at 
them.  Have you got them there? 
 
A: Your Worship these are exhibits for the wards or council concerned. 
 
Q: Okay, what is that document there? What is that one there, the first one? 
 
A: Yes, this is the exhibit containing the summons, information on the 

summons and other information like the MOA is also included in this one. 20	  
 
Q: Yes, MOA is there as well? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Okay, good. 
 
A: And the said structure and whatever is in here. 
 
Q: Okay, good so all the documentation that you need to give to us are there? 30	  
 
A: That is right.  They are all here. 
 
Q: All right, okay. 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, we might ask that it be submitted tendered at this time 
and we will look at it. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, you want to put an exhibit – identify it as an exhibit with 
a number on it counsel? 
 40	  
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A: Your Worship I can also tender all this. 
 
Q: What are they? 
 
A: They are approval for the agriculture implementation.  These are the 

compliance, progressive report for the project whatever there.  I have them 
in April up to last month. 

 
Q: Yes, okay we will need to check with the counsels first. 
 10	  
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, this probably will have to come through the witness himself.  
That belongs to the – I presume the managing director of the development 
company.  All right, first things, we just probably call that, all of those and bring 
them in order if we need them, but some of them we do have.  So it probably 
serves no useful purpose to call for them now.  The development agreement is 
what I want.  If you had it we are talking about how much is yours and how if you 
had it and if Vanimo or One-Uni was functional we would probably perhaps be 
talking about how One-Uni is structured in accordance with the shareholding 
structures, the individuals in the – as shareholders so presumably they are the 
landowning – the ILG directors? 20	  
 
A: That is right. 
 
Q: How the goodies will be cut out with these individual ILGs disseminating or 

distributing proceeds to their own people in the tree in the flow chart of how 
benefits flow down to the last bloke standing.  We would be talking about all 
of that, but I presume, chairman, we cannot talk about them because you do 
not have the benefit, you do not have the development agreement that sets 
out how much you are going to get.  All right, that is on that one.   

 30	  
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it not even in the MOU? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Those documents belong – the ones I have seen belong to 
somebody else so we cannot accept that. 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Which is the – it belongs to who, Vanimo Jaya? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  They are appended to an affidavit that we probably might not 
tender at this stage.   
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Yes, and he has got other bunch of documents there 
and I am not too sure. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, we might just have a look at those. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Have a look and there are some documents that we do not 
have on file we can take them on as exhibits.  Whilst the counsels are looking at 
this, Mr Aro can I ask you and I just want you to confirm that, all right.  There are 
nine shareholders in Vanimo Jaya Limited.  Okay, that is the developer and their 
names are Pang Heng Chew, Wang Ping Ko, Ngie Yung Law, Ngik Chiew Law, 10	  
Keng Ping Law or Lau, Toh Heng Lu, Tung Mei Sii, Huat Ping Ting, Ding Kuong 
Tiong.  Now, those are the nine shareholders of Vanimo Jaya Limited.  You would 
agree to that?  Because he is your developer and you obviously had a lot to do with 
your discussions over the development of the project.  So those are the nine 
shareholders of the Vanimo Jaya Limited, the developer. 
 
A: Your Worship it would be correct because they have a group of companies 

operating, operating in Papua New Guinea so they are Malaysian based- - - 
 
Q: Company. 20	  
 
A: Yes, so our project would be one of those that they are operating.  Vanimo 

Jaya is the- - - 
 
Q: Okay, all right.  Okay, all right, the directors are Pang Heng Chew, Wang 

Ping Ko, Ngie Yung Law, Toh Heng Lu and as you said they are Malaysian 
based company and they are the sole SABL shareholder of the Vanimo Jaya.  
Is that correct? 

 
A: I have got to really confirm that. 30	  
 
Q: Okay.  Who amongst them do you deal with most often? 
 
A: Mr Chew Pang. 
 
Q: Mr who? 
 
A: Mr Chew Pang.  The first one, I think. 
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Q: Hang on, yes, Pang Heng Chew, there is a lot of Chew there so I do not 
which one are you referring to?  Is it Pang Heng Chew or? 

 
A: Yes, Pang Heng Chew, yes. 
 
Q: Okay.  So what is his title? What is his title in the Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: He is the managing director ……………….based in Port Moresby. 
 

[11.00 am] Q: Did we issue any summonses counsel to Mr Pang Heng Chew? 10	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, we have to Mr Pang Heng Chew, yes.  I am not quite certain 
whether the policemen have indicated summons returned. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  What is his address?  What is his address in Moresby?  He 
said he is based in Port Moresby, did we establish where his address is in Port 
Moresby? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  I will check that.  The address for service of the company, yes.  
Yes, Mr Pang Heng Chew director Vanimo Jaya section 439 lot 20 Islander village 20	  
stage 2 Hohola.  That is straight out of the – yes, that is straight out the company 
extract so that presumably that is his address for service. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  That is the address for service? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  I will cross check again. 30	  
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, now, I got it here now.  On that document it shows stage 
2 Hohola. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  He is here, is he? 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  All right. 
 40	  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay, all right.  Now, counsel you will have to help me out on 
this one.  Did you say in one of your last questions to him, what did he say; there is 
no management structure in place at the moment on the ground here? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  The company is not alive, it is not been enliven yet, the enlivening 
animation process is by appointment of a director and the staffing structure at the 
back and an office and telephone to go with it or some people now adopt the 
practice of running things through the brief case and one laptop and all that sort of 
thing with mobile phones, but at least they should have a visible management 
structure and if there is – there will need to be returns on tax forms, there needs to 10	  
be returns on IPAs and all the works.  At the moment, the landowner company is 
non-functional, put it that way.  That is the impression I am getting. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have any office here in Vanimo? 
 
A: Yes, we do. 
 
Q: Your office? 
 
A: Yes. 20	  
 
Q: Who is running that office?  Is it One-Uni or Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: Vanimo-Jaya, we are jointly operating with them. 
 
Q: Any one manning that office? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: So who is the person manning that office at the moment? 30	  
 
A: Mr Edward Wong.  Edward Wong. 
 
Q: Okay, what is his title? 
A: He is the office manager. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Chief Commissioner, those are- - - 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that the same bloke yesterday we called? 
 40	  
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MR PUPAKA:  Those are information in relation to the developer.  The managing 
director will be called shortly to give evidence in relation to those.  The point that 
was made earlier on is about the other part of the equation which is the landowners 
they have no functional company.  The SABL former SABL or joint owner One-
Uni exceeded its sale title Vanimo Jaya the proponent of the project and for 
purposes of a day to day operations because there is no general manager the 
presumption is that the others cannot access, if there are secretaries and other staff 
without a general manager that must be the strangest way of running a business.  
So the presumption is that that company is non-functional.   
 10	  
THE CHAIRMAN:  And that – you are referring to One-Uni? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes.  That is a landowner company. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  So Vanimo Jaya Limited is well and truly alive, is that what 
you are saying? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Well, that will be determined when – with the appropriate witness 
chief commissioner that is what we are saying.  We will deal with the witness first.  
Mr Pang Heng Chew will be called at the appropriate juncture to give all of those 20	  
information in relation to the developments and other things.  The landowner 
aspect is what we are trying to – so the juncture at which we stopped was; 
associate you will have to that, this is in relation to something else again.  That is 
portion 7(c) and we are not interested.  Yes, so the juncture at which we stopped 
was that there is no – there is – presumably there is a development agreement – 
there was some mention of a MOU, it is not among the files that are being shown 
to us is that we cannot proceed further on the benefit sharing structure because we 
have no knowledge or we have not perused and we have not seen the management 
the development agreement between the landowners and the project developer.   
 30	  
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, there might be a chance we might get from Pang Heng 
Chew? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  We will have – yes, we will – yes, the reason why we need 
particularly to have the development agreement is in relation to how the 
landowners are captured particularly after they see that title away because as far as 
I am able to venture out and mention at this point in time, they have weaken 
themselves considerably in relation to the fact that they no longer have title over 
the land.   
 40	  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  So what you are saying is that Vanimo Jaya is not the sole 
shareholder of that? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  No, that is a foreign company and it is also a project proponent it 
is yet to be established with the appropriate witness, chief commissioner.  The 
point now is that they do not – the One-Uni has given away their part share of the 
title to Vanimo Jaya and they no longer have control of the SABL. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, in exchange of what?  They have given the title to 
Vanimo Jaya, in exchange- - - 10	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, perhaps we might ask the witness that, yes. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  In exchange of what? 
 
A: That I, I doubt that, I do not think that someone would just easily give away 

the title to – that is something that I will have to check because I do not think 
– the title is still under Vanimo Jaya and One-Uni. 

 
Q: Yes, so Vanimo Jaya, sorry, One-Uni has already transferred given that title 20	  

under the sub lease arrangements or agreement to Vanimo Jaya? 
 
A: I checked on that one because like I said in the process of transferring the 

title to Aitape West Palm Oil as- - - 
 
Q: Well, chairman, this is according to the IPA records, that One-Uni has 

already transferred under the sub-lease arrangements lease leaseback its title 
to Vanimo Jaya.  So Vanimo Jaya which is a foreign company is now a sole 
shareholder of the SABL.  That is what is on record.  So we are insisting, we 
are trying to establish, you have an agreement, development agreement in 30	  
place that if you have given your title, if the SABL title has been transferred 
to the foreign company, under what arrangements and what would the 
landowners tend to benefit out of it, if you are ………………that is what we 
are trying to understand.  There has to be a project agreement to indicate if 
this title has been given to Vanimo Jaya according to the IPA records that 
are here now are the sole shareholder- - - 

 
MR PUPAKA:  That would be the land records. 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  Sorry? 40	  
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MR PUPAKA:  That is in accordance with the land records.  You want to show 
that to- - - 
 
THE CHAIRMAN:  According to the land records, so what are the benefits?  I 
mean, what did you take this one of for?  You cannot exclude the landowners, that 
are what we are trying to say. 
 
A: No. 
 10	  
Q: So we need to have a look at the development agreement to understand what 

sort of benefits would flow to the landowners under those arrangements that 
you have with Vanimo Jaya?  Ms Peipul, have you got any information on 
that? 

 
 
XN:  MS PEIPUL 
 
Q: Yes.  Yes, if I could just show the witness this document here.  Now, that is 

a transfer document between Vanimo Jaya One-Uni and Vanimo Jaya as the 20	  
transformer I believe.  Can you just confirm your signature on that 
document, if your signature is on that document? 

 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: So you can confirm your signature is on the document? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Representing One-Uni? 30	  
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Or One-Uni transferring your share of the title to Vanimo Jaya.  You can 

confirm that on that? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Okay, so just confirm that.  There is the sale agreement as well, I am just 

trying to locate that as well.  There is a contract of sale as well which I 40	  



SABL52-‐Numapo	  	  	  24/11/2011	   29	  
	  

believe you are also signatory to.  Could you just confirm your signature on 
it? 

 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Yes.  Thank you.  It does not appear to be dated, however, I think the terms 

of the sale are – if I can just locate the appropriate clause in regards to the- - 
- 

 
[11.10 am]  It does not say for amount – it states the purchase price, can you just indicate 10	  

to us what the purchase price is there? 
 
A: K2000. 
 
Q: K2000? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: And that is the purchase price for the transfer of- - - 
 20	  
A: Yes. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Transfer of the? 
 
MS PEIPUL:  Of the title, their share of the title, yes, Vanimo Jaya.  So you can 
confirm that is all that One-Uni has received for the transfer of the title to Vanimo 
Jaya?  Can you confirm that that is the only amount that you have received? 
 
A: That is right. 
 30	  
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, all right, Mr Aro you appreciate these are things that we need 
to clarify as we go forward.  I am sure you have said there is planting and as this 
part of the that is for the record coming straight at the back of all these discovery 
about transfer of the title without what seems to be adequate remuneration and 
consideration.  It needs to be stated, for the record, chief commissioner, that there 
is progress in that project.  Actual transplanting in acreages amounting to 200,000 
plants, acreages not disclosed, but 200,000 plants is a substantial improvement 
from where they otherwise may have been or would have been and that needs to be 
acknowledged.  So what is your – witness, let me ask you this.  What is your long 
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term plan for the project?  Is it to be oil palm only or any other agro forestry 
project? 
 
A: It is an agro project so it is oil palm and then the mix up whatever other cash 

crops. 
 
Q: Yes, the main stay will be oil palm and intercropped as Mr Dang and others 

would say intercropped with other agro forestry options.  So is there any 
plan of the landowner company obviously One-Uni at this stage to really set 
your structure up, you cannot be appended, you cannot be joined as a 10	  
convenient or inconvenient appendage to a foreign company.  You have to 
be in there as an equal partner.  So how do you intend to move forward from 
where you are? 

 
A: Thank you.  I just resigned from the government and I will – I have intended 

to set up all these.  I will look into this and rectify these things and then we 
will set up the landowner company which I think next year we should be in 
full operation and I assure that. 

 
Q: All right, the company is at a head start, it is three years, trees are bearing 20	  

fruit so you want to make a quick move on your part, would you not? 
 
A: That is right. 
 
Q: Chief Commissioner, I have no questions at this stage.  I will allow counsel 

and yourself to- - - 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Ms Peipul, Counsel, can I look at this contract of sale 
document that you showed to you.  Now, what was the other document again that 
you showed to him to verify and confirm- - - 30	  
 
MS PEIPUL:  The transfer document. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  And Mr Aro whilst the papers are coming up to me I 
need to stress that point again that at some stage and we will continue in Moresby 
when we go back in January to try and see if there is any development agreement 
between the developer and your landowners company.  So we want to understand 
clearly in our mind as to the type of benefits that you will be deriving from, from 
that agreement with the developer.  So this is something that we will also be 
raising it in Moresby in our January sitting.  And what was the name again the 40	  
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managing director, what is the name again? Pang Heng Chew has been summoned 
so we are hoping that we will get some information off him.  Because – And I do 
not know at this stage as to what are the long term benefits, it is a – something is 
happening, I mean, as you said, but on our part we need to be satisfied as to what 
sort of benefits in the long term that will go to the landowners and people around 
that area.  We all can agree that K2000 is a sell price of the SABL title is 
inadequate by any men’s language because it is dealing with land.  And therefore 
we will still pursue that development agreement so over and above the K2000 that 
has been the sale price of the transfer of title what are the other long term benefits 
for the landowners as the project development grows.  This is very important to us 10	  
because we – it is totally unfair to the people, the landowners and everybody for 
someone to get a title on a sale of contract for K2000 and reap the benefits and 
walk away from this place.  So that is why we will continue to investigate and find 
out and get the development agreement so we understand apart from the K2000 
what are the long term, other long term benefits for the landowners.  In all these 
transactions including the sale of the – sorry the signing of the contract of sale and 
transfer, have you been involving the other landowners as well, the chairmen’s of 
the ILGs or other representative or elders or spokesman of the different clans 
within the One-Uni so they are aware of what is happening?  The contract of sale 
and all the other things? 20	  
 
A: No, not with regards to the contract of sales because like I said it is a matter 

that I need to also re-check, I have to check with the developer and it is a 
concern to me, I will do that.  Maybe I will appear and report to the 
Commission in Moresby on the progress of this. 

 
Q: Yes, did you get any lawyers to assist you in that contract of sale thing? 
 
A: No. 
 30	  
Q: You see that is probably why you have been disadvantaged.  You are not 

placed in a better position to negotiate better with the developer and I 
continue to repeat myself, K2000 is nothing.   

 
A: Yes, I agree. 
 
Q: So, what I am trying to say here is that whatever you do whether it is K2000 

or K100,000 or K2 million the landowners need to be kept in the loop, they 
must be aware of what is happening, they must be involved in the 
discussions and consultation with the developer.  And that is the whole 40	  
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intention of the Land Act and the other relevant laws pertaining or relating to 
SABL that the landowners must be actively involved in all discussions, in all 
negotiations so no-one is left out.   

 
A: Left out. 
 
Q: All right, I think that is all I need to say.  Ms Peipul have you got- - - 
 
MS PEIPUL:  Yes, I just have one last question.  If I can show Mr Aro a lease over 
this particular – well, that particular piece of land for portion 8C and if can confirm 10	  
that this is your signature.  This would be the section 11 lease.  Is that your 
signature? 
 
A: That is right, correct. 
 
Q: Yes, so you are aware of the contents of this lease, are you? 
 
A: That is right. 
 
Q: Now, in the lease,  Mr Aro if I can remind you, you actually benefitted and 20	  

One-Uni to K70,000 per annum as rent and yet you chose to sell the land 
less than one year later or transfer the land for K2000.  So can you please 
explain why what the logic behind, why you would transfer the land rather 
than benefit from this annual rent by- - - 

 
[11.20 am] Remaining a shareholder or rather a joint partner in the SABL? 

 
A: Thank you, counsel.  Like I have said the rental to my knowledge it is 

K70,000 per year and it is paid.  For the transfer is something that I need to 
clarify as, like I said, I need to take it up and then I report to the Commission 30	  
maybe in Moresby.  I need to do that.  I have to get my board of directors, 
have a meeting I tell them in place we will have to discuss this issue- - - 

 
Q: Yes.  Now, can I ask, did you understand the documents that you were 

signing?  Did you understand the transfer document as well as the contract 
of sale and this lease document? 

 
A: I am quite aware of just one, the transfer one, no. 
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Q: So you were not aware of the transfer, the implications of the transfer 
documents?   

 
A: That is right, the implications of that.  That is right.  That is correct. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  So if you do not understand, why did you sign, why 
did you sign.  It is almost like you are signing your life away without 
understanding what is in the content of the document and that is why we ask 
whether you get any legal assistance.  It is a matter that, it is really up to you and 
the developer to re-visit, to go back again and sit down and talk to them to try and 10	  
see if you can re-negotiate and revoke the contract, I am not too sure, but there will 
be some legal implications involved because it is a contract and by law it is a 
contract.  But I will leave that up to your judgement, but I just think that there are 
some, you know, some very important issues here that you need to address.  I think 
that is probably a lesson that you should now learn and I am saying that with all 
due respect to yourself that do not sign any document without understanding the 
content of what you are signing.  This is very very important.  You must 
understand clearly what is contained in a document before you sign, because if you 
do not you might be signing your life away and you are not aware of that.  
Counsels I am done with this witness, unless you got any other questions you want 20	  
to ask? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, Mr Aro you do appreciate that the inquiry in relation to the 
capacity and the capability and the status of your company One-Uni Development 
Corporation Limited is far from over so we might need for you to give us a bit 
more information in relation to the Commission forming a view as to how you 
stand, where you stand in the project?  Your strength, your weaknesses, that sort of 
thing.  So you will be required once again to provide information around that area 
so I ask that you avail yourself, you stand by to make yourself available as and 
when you are needed, you are under oath.  Could you just explain or make clear 30	  
who is Julian Pewa?  Is he one of your directors? 
 
A: He is not a director, he is a landowner. 
 
Q: He is a landowner.  All right, we need to call that person, I think to balance 

and even out things.  Information coming from the landowners.  So who is 
Sylvester Otto? 

 
A: He is my board of director and a landowner. 
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Q: Is he going to be saying the same thing or be repeating what you are saying? 
 
A: He will be repeating what I am saying so you could say. 
 
Q: Okay, that is for the record.  There is a witness Mr Otto who probably will 

be saying the same thing so the utility of calling that witness is not apparent 
at this stage.  Who is Ling Kuo Po’o? 

 
A: He is the general manager of the current operation, but he is – I do not think 

he will talk, he just will be only talking about the implementation whatever 10	  
so I do not know which- - - 

 
Q: So is he present? 
 
A: He is not present. 
 
Q: All right, well the utility of calling that also at this stage, Chairman or Chief 

Commissioner, I beg your pardon, will not be – is not apparent at this stage 
so depending on the need we may reassess the option later, but at this stage 
we will probably call a person of interest before the general manager is 20	  
called on to testify.  The general manager of the development partner, that is. 

 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Have you got any people speaking from the opposing 
side of things? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  I am just – I am just clarifying his lot so that we will come to the 
other side shortly. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay. 
 30	  
MR PUPAKA:  So we ask that you stand by also and probably here or in Moresby 
the idea is that if you take you all elsewhere they might pay for your appearance, 
but that is something, but the other thing – the thing is when you are called, you 
cannot refuse.   
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Anyway, you have to also tell them that the sitting in 
Moresby will be in January. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, that will be in January. 
 40	  
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CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  The sitting in Moresby to continue with some of those 
Sandaun Province SABL because some witnesses are in Moresby from the 
Department of Lands and Environment Conservation and PNG Forest Authority 
and others that we will need to call to come and give evidence on some of those 
SABLs will be in January next year.  The dates would be published so you look at 
the newspapers and then obviously make your way down there.  Thank you. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, Chief Commissioner, yes, thank you. You can step 
down. 
 10	  
 
THE WITNESS WITHDREW 
 
 
MR PUPAKA:  We call witness Julian Pewa.   
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Surname? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  We will verify the pronunciation, the spelling of the name when 
the witness arrives.  All right, correction Chief Commissioner that witness is the 20	  
vocal person of interest that was actually served or summoned – I am not quite 
certain whether the police have obtained the service returned for it, our service 
officers, that is, but at this stage we will call – it serves the same purpose, we will 
call Andrew Api.  I am told that is a substitute. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  So what is he, is he for or against? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Against. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay. 30	  
 

 [11.28 am] ANDREW API, sworn: 
 
XN:  MR PUPAKA 
 
Q: All right, witness you prefer what Pidgin or English? 
 
A: Pidgin. 
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Q: Pidgin.  All right, for the record please state your name and if you can spell 
it please? 

 
A: My name is Andrew spelt A-n-d-r-e-w, second name Api, A-p-i. 
 
Q: All right, you are representing, what are you, you are representing which 

group? 
 
A: I represent Moile Resource a new landowner company being formed. 
 10	  
Q: So what are you in that, what is your capacity in that? 
 
A: Interim secretary. 
 
Q: Interim secretary.  All right, where is – what is the situation with Mr Julian 

Pewa? 
 
A: Julian Pewa can appear- - - 
 
Q: Yes, yes, what is he? 20	  
 
A: He is the chairman. 
 
Q: Chairman of Moile Resource Owners Limited? 
 
A: Correct. 
Q: That is the reason why he has been standing in, I think.  All right, so you tell 

the Commission what is the – so you will be speaking for everybody who is 
at the back of Moile Resource Owners Limited? 

 30	  
A: Correct. 
 
Q: I will ask you questions in relation to how many people you represent, how 

many ILGs you represent and the portions and how significant is that decent 
group in relation to the project and the people of the SABL area that is 
portion 248C.  You in your own words please tell the Commission where or 
which position has been adopted by Moile Resource Owners Limited and its 
constituents? 

 
A: Counsel we have 12 villages in the project area. 40	  
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Q: Yes, 4 villages? 
 
A: 12 villages in the project area. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Sorry, is it 4 or 12? 
 
A: 12. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  4. 10	  
 
MS PEIPUL:  12. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  12.  Yes? 
 
A: With the current, now we are going through the SABL. 
 
Q: Sorry, I cannot hear you.  Yes, sorry, yes? 
 
A: I represent 12 villages.  The purpose for us forming the new landowner 20	  

company is to separate portion 248C for us to get our own sub-title and we 
will manage our own resources.  With the wishes of the people with the 
current management with Vanimo Jaya and One-Uni that is why we have to 
form a landowner company to represent the people and deliver the best to 
them. 

 
Q: That is it? 
 
A: That is it. 
 30	  
Q: All right, so when was your landowner company formed? 
 
A: Formed on 13 December 2009 through a meeting. 
 
Q: Yes, when did you register it? 
 
A: I will explain.  Through the meeting that was held on 13/12/2009 at the 

village- - - 
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Q: Yes, yes, I think you are going to have to speak a bit, I do not know whether 
they are listening- - - 

 
A: On 13/12/2009 we held a meeting in the village and elected interim directors 

into the new landowner company.  The people contributed, they gave us 
some money, we went ahead and registered it with IPA.  And the certificate 
was issued on 29 January 2010. 

 
Q: 20? 
 10	  
A: 29 January 2010. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  You said when you registered the company or the date 
in which – what was the date when you registered the company, what date?  What 
date did you register the company, what date? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  That certificate issued is effective registration 29 January 2010. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay. 
 20	  
MR PUPAKA:  All right, so that is 12 villages, what is the position of all of those 
12, 12 villages is the total area in the Vanimo Jaya SABL that is portion 248C or 
that is the group that you represent? 
 
A: 12 villages is included in the portion 248C. 
 
Q: That is the entire village or total village number? 
 
A: Yes. 
 30	  
Q: For portion 248C? 
 
A: Correct. 
 
Q: That is confirmed, yes.  And how many people are there? 
 
A: I am not sure how much population. 
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Q: Yes, that is okay.  All right, so when did this desire you wanted to go and 
form a different landowner company to replace One-Uni or you wanted to go 
your separate ways? 

 
A: We wanted a subdivision from portion 248C and go our own way from One-

Uni. 
 
Q: So you are not really opposing the project that is currently taking place, you 

are not opposing it? 
 10	  
A: Correct, if we had thinking of stopping them it will not be good.   
 

[11.40 am] Because the people wanted development so the idea is to let them operate 
their own with their own management and we will only subdivide portion 
248C and get our title and get a new developer into our area.   

 
Q: So all of that idea started in late 2009? 
 
A: Correct. 
 20	  
Q: Just presumably when the trees were already growing.  When the palm oil 

trees were already beginning to grow in the field you changed your mind? 
 
A: Counsel this is not in the, we have – I will explain it, we have One and we 

have Uni, there are two languages in this landowner company, forming a 
landowner company, Uni is different, One is different.  So we are One and 
Uni is down near the sea. 

Q: So, the question I am – the point I am trying to make is you change your 
mind about not being part of that group in late 2009 around that time your 
company got registered late January 2010 last year so the trees were already 30	  
beginning to grow in the areas planted by the Vanimo Jaya and people you 
do not want to be associate with. 

 
A: Yes, correct. 
 
Q: Yes, that is what I want to know.  You were aware of it. 
 
A: The oil palm trees now being planted are not on the land belonging to our 

villages. 
 40	  
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Q: I appreciate that, I just want a confirmation for the record that he left his 
decision to put these people, give these people a wakeup call that you are not 
going to be part of that happy family when the trees were beginning to stand 
up on the ground.  The reason why I am asking you this, is this; when 
government and Lands Department and others begin to listen to you, they 
will want to know whether they are spoiling other people’s development 
plan, it cost a lot of money to begin to plan projects to device work plans, to 
estimate cost, make informed decision on how they are going to go from 
here to that place and beyond and all of those things cost money, the same 
thing that you are looking for and you want to give people a wakeup call, 10	  
give them advance warning, give them fair chance.  So, your decision to go 
on your own is coming rather late in the day, you realize that?  No good for 
chairman Aro, no good for his developer.  They planned on having you as 
one part of the family.  You gave them late notice that is what I am trying to 
get to you.   You see that, do you agree with that? 

 
A: Correct. 
 
Q: Counsel, could we show him that satellite map?  All right, have a look at the 

image on that – okay, that is portion 248C so while counsel is watching that 20	  
with you indicate which part North or South, where is your area?  There are 
two valleys there, one at the South part and the other one is the L shaped 
value towards the North.  So those are the main valleys there.  One is 
pointing to the sea coastline. 

 
MS PEIPUL:  He is indicating right at the top. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  So that is towards the – what seems to me to be the base of the L 
shaped valley towards the – near the shore. Towards the sea line, the coastline, that 
is. 30	  
 
MS PEIPUL:  So he is actually saying it is towards the mountains in the middle. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Mr Api, you really know where your place is, near the sea or 
where in relation to where Mr Aro’s land is.  So where is your land? 
 
A: I am inland. 
 
Q: You are inland.   
 40	  
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A: Inland. 
 
Q: So, your land would be that round shaped, square shaped valley or you share 

the same value with Mr – or with the other side.  You see that L shaped.  I 
am saying that because that is a satellite map which also shows the mountain 
ranges and the valleys obviously palm oil does not grow on the mountain 
range so the valleys will be utilized to start for the planting site, all right.  So 
your place is that over the ridge which is probably that the other relating land 
that is probably quite remote or separate from the main valley.  Is that where 
you come from?  I can understand why you want to be on your own.  All 10	  
right, thank you.  So, what do the project developer and the other people.  By 
the way, your group is what, One or Uni? 

 
A: We are One. 
 
Q: You are One? 
 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: And they are Uni? 20	  
 
A: Uni. 
 
Q: So do the people of Uni or Uni people and the developer, what is their stands 

on your- - - 
 
A: I have support from the current Uni people to really support us in- - - 
Q: Allowing you to move away on your own? 
 
A: Allowing us to continue and- - - 30	  
 
Q: You need their support you will be travelling, you will be probably utilizing 

their road networks to get your stuff started otherwise they refuse to allow 
you access.  All right, so how much progress have you made this Moile 
Investment, how much progress has it made in terms of preparation on the 
ground?   Am I pronouncing the name properly? 

 
A: Yes. 
 
Q: Moile, yes. 40	  
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A: Yes. 
 
Q: How much progress have you made like what is your – do you have an 

office for Moile Resource Owners Limited? 
 
A: Not yet, it is just newly established.  Negotiation or the process of going 

through certain procedures is still coming. 
 
Q: All right, so you do not have offices and it is not functional yet? 10	  
 
A: No. 
 
Q: So, I am presuming because you made up your mind later – rather late in 

2009 the land investigation report would not have captured your wishes?  It 
was a late decision? 

 
A: Correct, 
 
Q: All right, Chief Commissioner, I have no further questions of the witness.  20	  

We might need to – that consent angle, we may need to confirm that with Mr 
Aro before he is completely stood down. 

 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes, I just got – it is not a question, but it is a 
comment that I would like to make and that is that; you mentioned something 
about dividing that portion 248C and doing your own thing on it.  Their own 
development and you want to negotiate with another developer and all this.  But let 
me say here that it is not that easy because an SABL title has already been issued 
over portion 248C and it may not be that easy for you to want to subdivide an area 
that a title has already been issued over.  In addition to that it is not possible to get 30	  
another title over the same portion of land, it is difficult.   
 

 [11.50 am] I just want to let you know that – so there are laws and regulations that provides 
the guidelines and all these things.  Sorry, you might want to tell him on that.  I just 
want you to understand that.  Okay, I have got no questions.  Counsel, no nothing.  
All right, we can have him stand down and- - - 
 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, Mr Api thank you for giving evidence in relation to that 
and could I just confirm this with you Mr Florian Tono is going to – is he one of 
your man? 40	  
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A: Correct, he is a landowner. 
 
Q: As well as Mr Frank Yoli? 
 
A: Correct. 
 
Q: They will be giving the same kind of story? 
 
A: Same kind of story. 10	  
 
Q: It makes no difference whether they come or, all right.  All right, subject to – 

I really do not know you have already indicated to the wall at large this is 
your land and it is your position.  You are no longer a threat, quite apart 
from the title that is the Chief Commissioner has said something about title 
if they could work out and your arrangements could have been easily 
managed if title was still in the hands of the landowner but it is probably 
with the other developer now so the legalities of that, you are going to have 
to work out with yourself and your lawyers and others, but that is just an 
added commentary.  The utility of calling these other two people are not 20	  
there now, Chief Commissioner, stand him down.  So thank you for coming 
and giving evidence, we just need to do a quick check with your 
commentary about or your evidence about the One people or Uni people.  
Uni people having really no issue with you going on on your own so we 
want to cross check that with Mr Aro so you can stand down and thank you 
for coming. 

 
A: Thank you. 
 
 30	  
THE WITNESS WITHDREW 
 
 
MR PUPAKA:  At this stage we will just recall briefly Mr Aro. 
 
 
IGNAS ARO; recalled: 
 
XN:  MR PUPAKA 
 40	  
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Q: All right, that is the – that is for the records Mr Aro the first landowner or 
the chairman of One-Uni Development Corporation Limited.  We are 
recalling him.  Basically to confirm whether they do acquiesce with the 
position and view adopted by Moile Resource Owners Limited, particularly 
the people who constitute and compose of that or the ethnic group or the 
language group Uni.  What is your position in relation to that?  Yes? 

 
A: Thank you, Chief Commissioner, thank you, counsel.  In regards to this 

thing I say that it is a land disputing matter, it is not a 
……………….normally such thing come from the ILG chairmen’s.  The 10	  
ILG chairmen’s are the mandated, they have the ward, they are the ones who 
put forward such proposals.  And the One people unless there is signatures 
of whatever consent of One people here, even One.  I have not seen a 12 
villages via the witness here cannot be proved.  He does not have the volume 
or 12 villages here.  If he had then I want to see the signatures. 

 
Q: There is, 12 villages is of all the villages constituted in your area. 
 
A: 12 villages is almost the saying that the whole project area want to do away 

with One-Uni. 20	  
 
Q: No, that is what I am trying to clear with you.  I am not trying to – just 

interjecting here, 12 clans constitute the whole of One-Uni, he is saying out 
of that his people, One people probably any number of the 12 not – maybe a 
part of it, I presume it will be a fraction of it want to go on their own.  That 
is what they are saying.  So you are saying the Uni people are not exactly 
calling for separation? 

 
A: No, nobody I know. 
 30	  
Q: So that means there is a dispute in relation to people who have grouped 

themselves into this entity Moile Resource Owners Limited and your 
management and not entirely one language group going against another 
language group? 

 
A: That is correct.  Just one or two people within the town based people not the 

village people from what you can see from the papers.  Otherwise the 
majority of – 80% of the people are still within the project. 
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Q: All right, that seems to be it, unless you have any questions.  For the record 
Chief Commissioner, Vanimo Jaya and One-Uni Development Limited or 
the project referred to as or indecisively as – yes, indecisively as Aitape 
West palm oil and Aitape West Agro Forest Project that seems to be well on 
its way to realizing its project aims.   Quite apart from and notwithstanding 
the issues of concession for a reason that does not seem to be clear at this 
stage, concession on the part of One-Uni to the foreign partner of the SABL 
title.  Apart from that and the issue of a group within the project area 
wanting to go on their own.  It does seem to be one of – it does seem to be 
the project in the West Sepik province that seems to have got off the block at 10	  
this stage.  And hopefully people being better informed they will sort 
themselves out particularly this landowner entity of One-Uni Development 
Limited seems not to have prepared itself to be a equal partner in the project 
by setting itself structurally both management and organization wise.  That is 
a commentary we need to make for the purpose of the reporting at the later 
stage after the Inquiry and of course the inquiry is not complete.  So we need 
to – I feel obligated to say this at this stage and I have no further need of the 
witness at this stage. 

 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay, so we are almost done now with One-Uni. 20	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  We have got a witness to call, yes. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Until January. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  We got a witness to call now.  The managing director of the 
development or the development partner. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  For One-Uni? 
 30	  
MR PUPAKA:  The Vanimo Jaya. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, we can stand Mr Aro down. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay. 
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A: Chief Commissioner, counsel Mr Chew Pang is in Port Moresby.  He just 
submitted his affidavit here.  I brought them, so if you accept the affidavit I 
render and then- - - 

 
Q: So he is not here he has gone to Moresby? 
 
A: Yes. With all his medical whatever there and then you can talk to him in 

Port Moresby. 
 
Q: Okay, give what- - - 10	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  All right, I stand corrected then. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Give whatever he has got now.  He has got his 
affidavit now? 
 
A: Yes, it is right here with me. 
 
Q: Or is that the same one you talked about earlier on? 
 20	  
A: That is the same one, yes. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, those are affidavits.  He has appended his things to his 
affidavits and unfortunately we cannot take- - - 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay, if that is the case then you have to let him know 
that we will call him in Moresby in January when we resume again for all the 
Sandaun files, we will call him in Moresby.  All right, you may stand down now. 
 
A: I will leave the affidavits with you or I hold them. 30	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  No, Mr Aro the process is this; these are affidavits that that fellow 
or the witness your managing director or your development partner, in the event 
that he does not show up in Port Moresby, we will not take it.  So that means he is 
going to have to front up. 
 
A: Thank you. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes. 
 40	  
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MS PEIPUL:  I would like to have a look at it, though. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  And because that is his affidavit, he will have to 
tender it himself not through a third party.  All right, Ms Peipul you got any 
question you want to ask?  No, all right. 
 
MS PEIPUL:  No, I do not have questions of the witness, I do not have any 
questions. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  I think we can safely say that we are done with One-10	  
Uni. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Not yet this one for the reason that substantial evidence needs to 
be in relation to the development or the developer’s IPA status because it is a fully 
functional operational stage, its employee status, there is a whole lot of information 
that we need to gather for purposes of reporting on the terms of reference appended 
that are applicable now particularly to that company.  We can at this juncture 
conclude this as a part heard matter.   
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes. 20	  
 
MR PUPAKA:  We will adjourn to Port Moresby.  It is quite unlike the others 
where Chief Commissioner after having heard the lands people the common 
witnesses and the Department of Agriculture and Livestock and DEC we may or 
may not call the others who have not been called here or indeed those who have 
been called and who have been asked to stand down.  But in this case, the inquiry 
into Vanimo Jaya is not complete without Vanimo Jaya people testifying.  We 
need to call more than one person from that entity.  Operational information, 
employee status and the IPA status. 
 30	  
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes, but that would be done in Moresby, did you say? 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, yes, because all of them are not present. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Yes, but for the sitting here in Vanimo we are saying 
now that we are done with the witnesses that we need to call here. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Yes, we are done with the witnesses for – the landowner 
witnesses.  They have agreed to call – all the other witnesses who have given 
names are not available and the two representatives of the landowner companies 40	  
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are at loggerheads so – not at loggerheads really but the reasons have already been 
canvassed and captured.  They have testified and there is no need for others to be 
called at this stage. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay. 
 
MR PUPAKA:  Mr Aro, thank you for coming and could we ask that you impress 
up on Vanimo Jaya people that they will have to testify without them voluntarily 
turning up we will summon them and that is no good for them. 
 10	  
A: Thank you, counsel.  I will make it my business to tell them.  Thank you. 
 
 
THE WITNESS WITHDREW 
 
 
MR PUPAKA:  That concludes Chief Commissioner hearings into all 7 SABL 
matters in Vanimo for the West Sepik matters.  This last matter which stands part 
heard and others that are yet to be wrapped up by way of consequential calling of 
witnesses that are been indicated on the evidence before us.  We are done in 20	  
Vanimo, we need not necessarily continue the hearing part.  We will generally 
record for the continued hearing and gathering of information purposes.  We will 
record for the – we will state for the record that people who are minded we have 
indicated to them that those who wish to file final submissions particularly in 
relation to the evidence they have given they may do so.   
 

[12.04 PM] All that remains to do now is to continue with the inquiries in Port Moresby. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay, I will agree to that.   
 30	  
MR PUPAKA:  So we adjourn generally to an unknown date in January in Port 
Moresby the Vanimo cases. 
 
CHIEF COMMISSIONER:  Okay, let me just say a few words as part of the 
summing up on the Vanimo leg of the inquiry.  We have indeed heard from a lot of 
people who have interest in all the SABLs in the Sandaun Province.  The support 
from the government agencies on the ground here in Vanimo particularly from the 
Department of Lands.  We will have to acknowledge and appreciate their input and 
support over the last two weeks for their assistance and input into the inquiry and 
obviously we need to also place on record our thanks for many of the landowners 40	  
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and others who have travelled distance to come to this inquiry over the last two 
weeks.  We appreciate your effort.  This whole exercise and the Commission of 
Inquiry is a government agenda to try and improve on the systems process and 
procedures on the issuance of SABL throughout the country.  So that is the reason 
why we have been in Vanimo for the last two weeks.  The matter has not ended 
here because there are a few more people that we need to hear from in Port 
Moresby and we have therefore – we will adjourn generally until January next year 
for other people that we need to hear in Port Moresby particularly those attached to 
the national departments and government agencies based in Port Moresby who are 
involved in SABLs and some of the developers and some of the companies who 10	  
are involved in the projects here, particularly the project developers they have got 
their head office and registered office in Port Moresby so it will be convenient for 
them, they afford to make appearance in Moresby in January for us to continue 
with the hearing of the evidence.  And the other materials that they need to present 
to the Inquiry.   
 
By the end of March we will be presenting a report to the Prime Minister and then 
the Prime Minister will take that report to Parliament.  Once  Parliament approves 
that report of the Commission of Inquiry into SABL will contain the report itself, 
findings and recommendations as to what is the best way forward as part of the 20	  
overall reforms on the SABL for the government to look at and some of the 
recommendations will involve the reviewing of the current legislative regime also 
to look at the policy regime that relates to SABL and then the government will 
make some decisions as to how best concerns and issues of the landowners in 
particular including that of the developers can be addressed.   
 
So on behalf of the Commission of Inquiry sitting here in Vanimo for the last two 
weeks I would like to thank everyone who have participated in the Inquiry over the 
last two weeks.  Thank you for your cooperation, you just made the job much more 
easier for us and we are hoping to see some of you again in Port Moresby in 30	  
January when we continue the final leg of the Sandaun Province SABLs.  So thank 
you all for coming.  Thank you.  All right, we will adjourn generally to January.  It 
will be a general adjournment to January and the dates of the hearing will be 
published in public notices so people will be aware as to the next date of us sitting 
in Port Moresby.  And counsel also may I take the opportunity to thank you for 
your important role in this inquiry and the support staff as well.  All right, we will 
adjourn to January.  Thank you. 
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AT 12.08 PM, THE COMMISSION OF INQUIRY INTO SABL VANIMO 
WAS ADJOURNED GENERALLY. 
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